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PREFACE

The sermons here reproduced in book form were all preached recently to
my own folk at Rye Lane Chapel. They found the subjects dealt with
intensely interesting, and desired that the spoken word should find a
more permanent expression. The invitation to contribute to the “People’s
Pulpit” Series seemed to be the fitting opportunity to send them forth,
and I pray that meditation on these great themes may bring blessing to
many.

Very deliberately I have kept two considerations before me. The first,
in my judgment, is vital. Not to my knowledge is there anything in these
sermons contrary to the Word of God. As a minister of the Word I
earnestly desire to be obedient to its full revelation, and in all that
is submitted in the following pages the reader will, I trust, find
nothing for which the Scriptures do not give authority.

My second aim is conciseness. Busy men and women today prefer to get at
the thought of a sentence as quickly as possible, and I have endeavoured
to oblige them. I hope that brevity and clarity have gone hand in hand.

These messages were delivered after much thought and prayer and with the
earnest desire that the Holy Spirit might find no impediment to truth in
the instrument He was pleased to use. As the preacher and congregation
recede and writer and reader come into contact through these pages, the
prayer is still in my heart that He to whom I owe all, may be pleased to
grant the gracious blessing of the Holy Spirit upon the ministry of the
Word.

My sense of obligation is great, but to none greater than the people of
Rye Lane Chapel who, Sunday by Sunday lavish their encouragements and
gratitude upon their minister. Theo M.Bamber

Rye Lane Chapel

London S.E.15





          

      

      

    

  

    
      
          
            
  
1. Immortality

“Who only hath immortality, dwelling in the light which no man can
approach unto; Whom no man hath seen, nor can see; to Whom be honour and
power everlasting. Amen”

1 Timothy chapter 6 verse 16.

He is an individual not to be envied whose mind does not sometimes
meditate on the future. A man does not need to be religious to be moved
profoundly by the contemplation of the ultimate destination of the
mysterious ego of which he is so vividly conscious. Dr Johnson’s agile
mind was bound to have formed an opinion on such a universal subject,
and Boswell has preserved for us his conviction that “The belief of
immortality is impressed upon all men, and all men act under an
impression of it, 1 however they may talk.” Probably some who would
disagree with his view are the living embodiments of it. There is some
indefinable urge within us that refuses the thought that we are made
merely for this short span of life as we know it here. 2

Professor Huxley wrote to Mr Morley, “It is a curious thing that I find
my dislike to the thought of extinction increasing as I grow older and
nearer the goal. It flashes across me at all sorts of times with a sort
of horror that, in 1900 I shall probably know no more of what is going
on, than I did in 1800. I had sooner be in hell a good deal.” That
testimony is significant as revealing that the verdicts of men do not
depend upon the mind only, but also upon deep unquenchable longings
which have a close affinity with the eternal. 3 It is not too much to
say that in our highest and best moments we find the thought of total
extinction in the grave intolerable.

Yet the mystery of it all appals preacher or writer as he seeks to
illuminate, mould and inspire the thought of men upon the things that
lie beyond our sight. He is but one of the vast army of mankind groping
towards the light. By what right can he claim to pilot needy souls
across so vast and intricate a sea? Only the man who essays the task can
estimate the sense of utter feebleness which overwhelms the spirit of
the navigator with not a little fear lest, by a careless word, a too
easy assumption, he drive trusting souls on the reefs and rocks of
danger and despair. For in this matter men plead and press for
certainty, and it is possible that the zeal for certainty may obscure
the uncertain character of that upon which they rest. The peril is that
it is easy to say the word. There is such a vast expanse for speculation
and for sentimentalism that the mind may run riot without ever reaching
truth. Men, whose opinions carry great weight in their particular
circles, are assuring the world of the life to come on the testimony of
their own psychic experience. But ultimately, not one of us feels able,
to push off into the unseen on the assurance of another feeble, limited
being like ourselves. The issues are altogether too gigantic for such
faith to be other than utter folly.

For this reason, therefore, if for no other, I propose to confine myself
to the Scriptures and to examine their teaching. 4 I may err in the
interpretation, but I have no doubt the principle is sound and
sufficient. To that course there are many critical objections. Canon
Streeter, in a chapter on “The Resurrection of the Dead” says- “It may
be asked whether some light on the relation of the present and future
body cannot be derived from the accounts in the Gospels of the
resurrection of our Lord. This would undoubtedly be the case if only we
might assume that every detail in these stories was to be relied upon as
authentic.”

That is not my position. I believe that the Scriptures must be accepted
as final and authoritative on the life to come. What they make clear we
should accept with joy and, where the counsel seems to us confusing, we
must wait until, with our own powers of perception increased, we discern
the underlying unity in the apparent contradiction. And this attitude is
no means blind credulity. No Christian minister would willingly
surrender the marvellous comfort to bereaved souls in the words of our
Lord- “In My Father’s house are many mansions; if it were not so, I
would have told you. I go to prepare a place for you.” 5 If these
words have a sentimental value in soothing troubled hearts, and are in
fact bereft of working certainty, then indeed the Christian ministry may
survey its bankruptcy. But if He were right, as I believe He was then it
is credible that He should leave behind Him testimony available for
every generation, guided by the Holy Spirit, His living bequest to the
Church. If the testimony is in our midst then without a doubt it is in
the Scriptures.

In my own study, I have found that the best introduction to an
understanding of the life to come is a clear view of the teaching of
Scripture on Immortality. The word itself is so common in our speech
that it needs special consideration. In Scripture it is used sparingly
and significantly. The word does not appear in the Old Testament, where
indeed, the ideas of the life to come, compared with those of the New
Testament, are nebulous. It is surprising, however, that it is never
recorded as on the lips of our Lord. He has much to say on the life to
come but nothing on immortality. Paul alone uses the word in Scripture.
In the Authorised Version it occurs five times but on three occasions
only is it the translation of the original. It appears twice in 1
Corinthians 15 6 and also in our text.

What is immortality? It has been rightly pointed out that the word is a
negative. It is the state of being not mortal. To be mortal is to be
subject to death, to be immortal means to be not subject to death. We
are concerned in this study with that experience which we believe is not
subject to death. Immortality is the state of deathlessness.

With that simple and sufficient definition in our minds let us look
again at the text. Quite explicitly it asserts that our Lord Jesus
Christ alone has immortality. The great thinkers, poets, saints are at
one in being without immortality. He stands alone and unique in having
immortality. Of the whereabouts of Buddha, Mahommed, and Confucius we
may have no knowledge but of one thing we may be sure, they do not share
with the Lord Jesus Christ the enjoyment of immortality. At this moment
He alone is in a state of deathlessness. The corollaries of this fact
are extraordinary and at first, somewhat disturbing. Because He alone
has immortality, no human being has it. We are not born immortal, and
there is no such thing as an immortal soul. That is a conception common
in Christian thought but quite unknown to Scripture. The state of
deathlessness is not the prerogative of the human being. We may have
capacity for immortality, but capacity and possession are not the same.
My pockets have capacity for a large number of bank notes but there is
none inside them.

Another fact at once claims our attention and acknowledgment. The
Scriptures clearly teach a difference between immortality and eternal
life. Our Lord declared, “He that heareth my words and believeth on Him
that sent Me, hath everlasting life, and shall not come into
condemnation but is passed from death unto life.” 7 And in prayer
to His Father He said – “And this is life eternal that they might know
Thee, the only true God and Jesus Christ Whom Thou hast sent.” 8
Eternal life is the present possession of those who hear the words of
Christ and know the Father and His Son, Jesus Christ, who acknowledge
Him as Saviour and Lord. There are many therefore, who possess eternal
life now, there is none possessing immortality.

The verse I have just quoted declares of the believer that he has passed
from death unto life. Our Lord evidently does not mean that he has
passed from physical death, for then no believer could die and the grave
would indeed be a chasm of despair. In the Garden of Eden God forbade
the eating of the fruit of the knowledge of good and evil, saying- “For
in the day that thou eatest thereof thou shalt surely die.” 9
Commenting on this passage Dr Wheeler Robinson says “In regard to the
consequences of the act of disobedience, the threat of 2:17 is in any
case unfulfilled, so we are not entitled to infer from it that man’s
mortality is here traced directly to his sin,” If God meant physical
death then it was God that told the lie and the Serpent that told the
truth! Death means in this passage what it always means- separation. In
this case separation from God. It was spiritual death with the certainty
of physical death in its train. Now as in Adam all die, so all those in
Christ live. 10 The first death in Eden was separation from
God, 11 eternal life in the New Testament is re-union with God in
Christ, the overcoming of the spiritual tragedy of man’s first sin.
Every man who believes in the Lord Jesus has escaped from death and has
received and now enjoys eternal life.

According to the Scriptures, therefore, existence, eternal life and
immortality are three distinct conceptions, which must never be
confused. They are not interchangeable terms but each represents a
particular condition. The Lord Jesus Christ exists, He has eternal life
and He only has immortality. The believer in Christ exists and now
possesses eternal life. 12 The unbeliever exists. Much confusion will
be swept away in the recognition that “life” and “existence” is not
synonyms. It is fundamental that life and death are both aspects of
existence. Death does not mean the end of existence, it is the
initiation into another phase of experience. Death may be privative but
it is not negative.

In his letter to the Corinthians the Apostle uses this word
“immortality.” For this corruptible must put on incorruption, and this
mortal must put on immortality. So when this corruptible shall have put
on incorruption, and this mortal shall have put on immortality then
shall be brought to pass the saying that is written Death is swallowed
up in victory.” 13 Here Paul dwells upon the truth that the mortal
puts on immortality. That which has been subject to death puts on that
which death cannot touch. Immortality is a negative word, but its
results are positive. It is a putting on and not a putting off, it is
addition not subtraction. We lose nothing worth keeping, we receive the
transcendent gift of immortality. Immortality is superior to mortality;
it is the unspeakable boon for which the heart of the believer yearns.

The Scriptures leave us in no doubt as to when immortality will be
conferred on the believer. When the trumpet sounds, Paul tells the
Corinthians, we shall be changed, “in the twinkling of an
eye.” 14 When will the trumpet sound? Paul tells the Christians at
Thessalonica “For the Lord Himself shall descend from heaven with a
shout, with the voice of the archangel, and with the trump of God and
the dead in Christ shall rise first.” 15 The believer looks
forward to the moment when the Lord shall descend from heaven and shall
call the dead to put on their incorruptible bodies and the living in
Christ to change the mortal for the immortal vesture of the glory. The
day of Christ, when He shall come for His people, is the day of
immortality. The Lord is still alone in the glory of immortality; for He
has not yet come for His people, but the day is coming when by the gift
of immortality, the believer knows the heavenly joy of fellowship with
His Redeemer.

Paul is careful to link together the triple hope of the believer: the
resurrection of the body and the gift of immortality and the glorious
appearing of the Lord to His redeemed people. These are inseparable in
Scripture, as they will be in experience. They constitute the living
hope of the Catholic Church of the True Body of Christ. 16 They are
part of the peculiar revelation of Scripture, and if we cling to one, we
must cling to all. The Christian who has hope of resurrection, grounds
that hope in the Word of God. His confidence in immortality is on the
same foundation. But to accept the hope of resurrection and immortality
on the authority of the Word of God requires that with equal joy and
confidence we look to the unveiling of the Living Christ in the day of
His Coming. 17

Finally, it must be observed that no man can receive the putting on of
immortality who has not first received eternal life. He that hath the
Son hath the life, 18 the life is in the Son and those only who have
the life of the Son can receive the blessing of that deathlessness which
can never know separation from God. To die without Christ is to die
without eternal life in the heart and that involves the loss of
immortality. On this point the Scriptures leave no room for doubt and
all other testimony has no ground of certainty. When the Lord comes no
voice shall wake the dead who die in their sins. The Scriptures on that
fact are clear and sure, and they impose upon us a serious sense of our
responsibility in this day of opportunity. In light of this truth we
understand the solemn desire of Paul “If by any means I might attain to
the resurrection of the dead.” 19 Without that resurrection Paul
knew his hope of immortality was gone.

The Scriptures therefore make plain the truth that immortality is
reserved for those who take part in the first resurrection. That first
resurrection is the experience of those only who have received eternal
life. Eternal life is the present possession of those who have received
the Son, acknowledged Him as Saviour, Redeemer and Lord, yielding the
life to His will. So the solemn issues of the vast unknown eternity
proceed from the transient day in which we live, the moments and hours
are invested with meaning and responsibility. To reject Christ is to
reject for ever the gift of immortality. So the Scriptures declare.
Where is the man, blinded by the temporal senses, who dare say they are
wrong?
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	Job 19:26b Hebrew, or without my flesh
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	Psalm 103:15-18, Ecclesiastes 7:20
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	Psalm 69:15-16
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	2 Timothy 3:16
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	John 14:2
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	verses 53-54
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	John 5:24
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	John 17:3
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	Genesis 2:17



	10

	1 Corinthians 15:22



	11

	Genesis 3:22-24



	12

	note 7



	13

	1 Corinthians 15:53-54
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	1 Corinthians 15:52



	15

	1 Thessalonians 4:16
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	1 Corinthians 1:2 …in every place
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	Matthew 26:64
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2. Where are our Dead?

And Jesus said unto him, “Verily I say unto thee. Today shalt thou be
with me in paradise.”

Luke chapter 23 verse 23.

A subject such as this cannot be approached in the spirit of dogmatism.
We are not endowed with any faculty, which can apprehend the unseen
direct and interpret it to us with final certitude. No man has ever
returned to tell us of his experience. It is not without significance
that Scripture has no record of any information derived from Lazarus
after he was raised from the dead. 1 Very probably silence could not
be broken because speech was inadequate to reflect the impressions he
had received. A reverent meditation of the Word of God appears to me to
be the one right and proper way of approach to a subject over which,
very obviously, a veil has been drawn. Scripture, indeed is not
concerned to relieve us entirely of the mystery of death. It pierces the
darkness with shafts of light but it does not dispel it. Undoubtedly
that is part of God’s purpose, and where He offers no light we will not
penetrate with irreverence. The Scriptures are not uncertain in their
testimony but they are partial, “the half has not been told,” 2
but what has been told we may be sure is true.

We must not overlook the singular and peculiar value of the Scriptures
in this connection. Other religions have their teaching concerning the
world beyond our sense experience but it is teaching, in the main which
fills their devotees with dread. Science has not yet established
empirically a life after death, it has nothing to offer of certainty to
the cold intelligence of the modern world. There is nothing in the wide
world capable of offering such sublime comfort to the bereaved and final
consolation to those departing from this present sphere of time as the
solemn, yet peaceful and hopeful, words of Holy Writ. Hence to the only
authoritative revelation we turn for light amidst the shadows of time.

Let us remind ourselves that life and death are not respectively the
equivalents of existence and nonexistence. They are aspects of
existence. There can be existence without life, and the resurrection of
our Lord is conclusive evidence that death is not extinction. If He had
suffered extinction in death He could never have been raised again.
Death has probably many mysterious values for us but it does not mean
extinction. We have seen too that the dead have not yet put on
immortality. That is a boon reserved for those who, having already
received eternal life, await their place in the first resurrection. 3
Wherever they are now they have not yet received immortality. Later on I
shall be dealing with the destiny of the wicked and therefore in this
study, I shall confine myself to the present condition of the dead who
have accepted the Son and who have received eternal life. That the dead
in Christ are not yet in the highest state of spiritual delight and
experience we know from the fact that they have not yet received the
gift of immortality. The writer to the Hebrews confirms this when,
speaking of those who have died in faith, he says “God having provided
some better thing for us, that they without us should not be made
perfect.” 4 Peter, on the day of Pentecost declared David is not
ascended into the heavens. 5 It seems very clear, therefore, that
there is an ultimate glory of which the dead in Christ as yet have had
no experience.

Corresponding with this are ideas, which are expressed by Paul in his
letter to the Thessalonians, concerning them that are asleep in Jesus.
Some hold the view that when the believer dies, he remains unconscious
until the day of Christ and the view is not without foundation in
Scripture. But while I recognise such a conclusion to be a legitimate
deduction from certain passages, I do not regard it as the full teaching
of the Bible. Was Paul thinking of a long sleep when he said that, “To
be with Christ, which is far better;” 6 when he declared that “to
be absent from the body was to be present with the Lord?” 7 Was
our Lord thinking of a long sleep when He promised the dying thief,
“To-day shalt thou be with Me in Paradise?” 8 It is possible, of
course, that such was their meaning, and such an existence one would not
altogether despise. When one contemplates the conditions under which
millions have eked out human life on this planet, when one thinks how
millions, even to-day, are living then the conviction is driven home
that sleep, restful, undisturbed, is a boon to be grasped with
thankfulness and joy. Thousands of our fellows would gladly exchange
their present lot for such an abiding peace.

Yet I hold that there are other considerations which give deeper meaning
to the quotations above and which enlarge joy in anticipation. There is
that most incisive and illuminating rejoinder of our Lord to the
Sadducees concerning the resurrection of the dead. “Now that the dead
are raised, even Moses showed at the bush, when He called the Lord the
God of Abraham, Isaac and Jacob. For He is not a God of the dead but of
the living.” 9 In the mind of our Lord, Abraham, Isaac and Jacob
were living in another sphere when He was on earth. It is only fair to
recognise that “living” and “sleeping” are not mutually exclusive terms
and that the great patriarchs could have been in a state of blissful
unconsciousness when our Lord described them as living. Upon that one
utterance, therefore, we could not build too much concerning the present
condition of the dead in Christ. We may, however, get increasing light
from the record of the Transfiguration. That extraordinary event has
given material for much extravagant speculation and those who care for
the Word of God will be careful not to make questionable deductions from
it. But it is quite clear that Moses and Elijah were in conversation
with our Lord concerning His decease, shortly to be accomplished at
Jerusalem. They are not merely alive or even dumb actors raised to make
an impression upon the faint-hearted disciples. They enter into
intelligent conversation with our Lord and appear to understand from
their own enlightened sphere the meaning of His cross in a way which was
impossible to the disciples who accompanied Him on the earth. It may be
that these great saints of the Old Testament were specially raised up
for this purpose of fellowship with the Lord at the moment of
approaching crisis, but there is nothing in the record to suggest it.

From another angle a gleam of light comes in the epistle of Peter. There
we have the account of our Lord’s proclamation to the spirits in prison
who were disobedient during the testimony of Noah. 10 I believe that
proclamation was made between our Lord’s death and resurrection. It is
an intriguing and perplexing revelation concerning which much remains
mysterious, but it has a positive value for our present consideration in
that our Lord certainly made His proclamation to those who were in a
position to appreciate the significance of His utterance. If the
disobedient have conscious existence shall we deny it to those who are
the Lord’s.

There are certain assurances, therefore, that we may legitimately deduce
from Scripture. It is perfectly clear that the child of God does not, at
death, receive at once the gift of immortality. He has not yet entered
into the highest experience of heavenly bliss that God has in store for
him. He awaits the consummation of the age, for God has willed that
“they without us should not be made perfect.” 11 Neither is the
child of God asleep, unconscious. True, the Scriptures speak of them as
asleep in Christ, but that may be to describe their attitude to us
rather than to the world in which they find themselves. They are
certainly unresponsive to us, but not all the dead who are His chosen
ones 12 have been unresponsive to God. The Scriptures give us
excellent ground for thinking of our beloved in Christ as already
enjoying some of the glories of the eternal world, waiting eagerly to
share with us the consummation, which is yet to be.

To reach such a conclusion is to discover that it is a new starting
point for many questions. In what vesture is the believer in the eternal
world now clothed? One has only to ask such a question to realise how
feeble must be one’s answer and yet it must be faced. It is a question
pressing for an answer even if we think of the saints as asleep. The
whole note of redemption in the New Testament suggests that man is not
man without a body. God’s purpose and process of redemption includes the
body, and we are not capable of thinking of the spirit of man
functioning without it. At death the believer forsakes the body of this
sphere of existence, and at the day of Christ he is to receive the body
of incorruption and immortality; in what body is he now? Let us not
scoff at the idea of more than one eternal body, even a series of
bodies. Revelation and experience are here united in testimony. Paul in
his letter to the Corinthians, is at pains to show there are various
kinds of bodies in this world, the body of man, of birds, of beasts, of
fishes. Very clearly there is a body adapted to each particular
environment and responsive to the peculiar need. Whatever the sphere may
be, earth, air or water, God provides the suitable body. 13

So says Paul, there are bodies terrestrial and bodies celestial, bodies
for this present temporal sphere, bodies for the eternal sphere.
Furthermore, every individual is here conscious of a changing body even
in the passage of time, passing through a complete change, we are
assured, every seven years. We cannot, therefore, limit the
possibilities, in this connection, of the eternal body.

Interest, however, will probably be focussed upon the resurrection body
of Christ. The empty tomb is significant. When He was raised from the
dead He took the crucified flesh with Him. It was the same body, for He
showed His hands and His feet to Thomas, yet there was something
strangely unfamiliar; for they failed to recognise Him on the road to
Emmaus. 14 That He was able to appear in their presence, in spite of
locked doors, does not help us because, in the days of His earthly life,
His body was capable of walking on the sea. 15 There may be some
significance, however, in His declaration to the disciples when Thomas
was absent. Concerning His body, He distinctly says “A spirit hath not
flesh and bones, as ye see me have.” 16 He had poured out His
blood unto death. Of this we may be certain, there is a definite
correspondence between the body of this life and that which is to come.
We may be equally certain there are also differences. Scripture also
makes it clear that the body of the resurrection seen by the disciples
is not the body of His present glory. When John, in Patmos, saw the
Living One, he fell at His feet as dead, by reason of the overpowering
awe of the majesty and splendour of Him who had the keys of death and of
Hades. 17 There was a glory integral to that body which earth had
never known, and into that surpassing glory it is the privilege of the
believer one day to be transformed. Paul looks forward to the coming of
the Lord Jesus Christ “Who shall transform the body of our humiliation,
that it may be fashioned like unto the body of His glory.” 18

We may therefore, with much assurance, contemplate those who are dead in
Christ not as having passed to extinction, or even to sleep, but to
conscious experience. They have not yet received immortality, but they
rest in the sure confidence that by the mercy of God and the grace of
their Redeemer, it will be theirs at His coming.

They already taste of the lavish richness of the eternal world clothed
in bodies suited to their sphere adapted to their powers. Life for them
is a thrilling exhilaration, as they perceive from the heights of God
the glory and purpose of God 19 in the whole vast universe.

The glory of Christ has dawned in larger measure upon them. In their
redeemed personalities they are reacting to it, without the hindrance of
the sinful will and with a clear understanding of the meaning of His way
with them. Their body is free from pain, no anxiety presses them down,
rather the anticipation of glories upon glories dimly perceived, is a
constant inspiration and exhilaration. Death though not yet vanquished,
cannot touch them where they are, and so their joy is full.

For two things they wait with eagerness. They wait for the day of His
Appearing when they shall behold His unveiled glory, as perhaps they
have not yet seen it. That will be the day when the body of His glory
shall be theirs when infinite capacities and endowments shall fit them
for a life of such activity and beauty as our feeble minds can but
faintly dream. The added powers they have already received do but make
them long with intensity for the final consummation when they shall be
like Him and see Him as He is. 20

And they wait too for us. 21 The Church of the Redeemed is divided.
The greater part is already safely over but part still is on this side
of the river. And God has lodged in our hearts the sense of a family
unbroken, united together. This is the only sense in which the true
Catholic Church of the Redeemed in Christ is divided. Men talk of the
re-union of the Churches, but the Church redeemed in His precious blood,
which is the only Church, has never been divided except by the narrow
stream of death. And when one thinks of these things, one longs to put
off from the shore. The company of those on the other side to whom our
hearts are knit in Christ increases. We understand Paul when he found
himself in a strait betwixt two having a desire to depart and to be with
Christ which is far better. 22 Work remains here to be done but with
this vision it is done in a different way. We do not mourn our departed,
we discover we mourn for ourselves.

“Blessed are the dead which die in the Lord.” Rev. 14:13


	1

	John 11:43-44



	2

	1 Kings 10:7



	3

	Revelation 20: 5-6



	4

	Hebrews 11: 39-40



	5

	Acts 2:34



	6

	Philippians 1:23



	7

	vii 2 Corinthians 5:8



	8

	Luke 23:43



	9

	Luke 20:37-38



	10

	1 Peter 3:19-20



	11

	note 23



	12

	John 15:16, 1 Corinthians 1:27-28, 1 Peter 2:4-9



	13

	1 Corinthians 15:38



	14

	Luke 24:13-27



	15

	Matthew 14:25



	16

	Luke24:39



	17

	Revelation 1:17



	18

	Philippians 3:21



	19

	Revelation 1:8



	20

	1 John 3:2



	21

	note 23



	22

	Philippians 1:23









          

      

      

    

  

    
      
          
            
  
3. Can the Dead Speak to Us?

“And when they shall say unto you, Seek unto them that have familiar
spirits, and unto wizards that peep and mutter: should not a people seek
unto their God? For the living to the dead? To the law and to the
testimony: if they speak not according to this word, it is because there
is no light in them.”

Isaiah chapter 8 verse 20.

Compassion if nothing else compels a man to address himself to such a
question as this with the utmost charity and tenderness. There are few
people of mature age who have not a loved one over there from whom some
communication would be most acceptable. Life is often a very solitary
business for the widow or widower. Can we tell such an one that the
monotonous dreariness can be mitigated by fellowship with the departed?
If the assurance can be given let it be uttered without delay.

But truth comes before sentimentality, and charity bereft of truth may
be dangerous in the extreme. Those who would attempt an answer to the
question must be perfectly certain they do not overstep the truth and
should be made to test their answers before the final verdict is given
to those whose broken hearts make them peculiarly susceptible to the
subtle appeal within the possibility.

Modern spiritism has made tremendous strides and we, cannot conceal,
what we also deplore, the extraordinary impetus given to it by the last
war. That wholesale slaughter gave the spiritists an opportunity of
which they have taken ample advantage, and with the help of prominent
publicists they may fairly be said to have made some impression upon the
public mind. For that reason, this great peril must be faced by God’s
people. It is a peril and we ought to do everything in our power to
prevent the tide of emotion carrying the unsuspecting out on to the
billows of unbelief and despair, for that must be the ultimate
destination of those who embark upon attempts to communicate with the
dead. We must face the contentions of spiritism boldly in the certainty
that there are no finer weapons in the universe than those we may use
from the armoury of truth. There are at least four ways of meeting the
claims of spiritism.

In the first place we may argue that the claim is absolutely false, and
that communication with the unseen is an imposition upon our credulity.
In part that would be a sound answer. There are mediums who take
advantage of those who consult them and will communicate any “message”
providing payment is made. Modern spiritism is by no means free from
fraud and imposition. But it would be difficult to claim that such an
answer covered the field. Certain spirit activities do take place, and
of these spiritists are fully aware. Modern spiritists are not in the
least disturbed by those who denounce the cult as a gigantic hoax; they
know full well there is reality behind it.

In the second place we may contend that spiritism is largely telepathy.
A good medium has a mind singularly receptive and as sensitive as a
photographic plate. Curious results are therefore possible. What the
hypnotised medium reveals is not suggested from the other side but may
be the echo so to speak of the mind of the inquirer. One can appreciate
how impressive such an apparent coincidence can be. A secret hope latent
in the mind of the inquirer is marvellously declared by the medium to be
a certain experience in the future, distant or near. It is not
recognised perchance that the medium has been entirely dependent upon
the seeker for the information imparted as a revelation from the unseen.
Telepathy, in this and similar ways may fairly explain much that
spiritists declare to be messages from the departed. But telepathy does
not explain all.

In the third place it may be admitted that communication with the
departed is an undoubted fact. On this point science must be silent, for
having no proof of survival it cannot have evidence of communication.
There is a tendency for scientists to attempt to correct traditional
religious beliefs concerning the departed, but strictly speaking in so
doing they are entirely out of their sphere of authority. Among
spiritists, of course, there is vehement assertion of direct experience
the reality of which they do not doubt. But pre-eminently the question
at issue is one in which the Bible cannot be ignored and concerning it
the verdict is unmistakable. In the Old Testament there is a striking
example of communication with the departed. Saul sought out the witch of
Endor and asked that he might be put in touch with Samuel, 1 and in
spite of doubts in interpretation, it does seem clear that Samuel and
none other spoke to Saul.

We shall come back to this incident again, but here let me observe that
Samuel’s greeting to Saul is instructive “Why hast thou disquieted me to
bring me up?” In all the discussion today concerning communication with
the departed the considerations advanced are always in the interests of
those on this side of the grave. This incident, to which the spiritists
confidently refer, indicates emphatically that the departed are not
eager to be in touch with those they have left behind. They are at rest,
and part of that rest is in release from the present world of anxiety,
fear, distress and pain. They find their joy, not in seeking to get back
to us, but in anticipating our arrival on the other shore.

In the New Testament we have the remarkable event of the
Transfiguration. Moses and Elijah talk with our Lord, 2 and the
spiritists claim this wonderful spectacle as a striking example of
communication with the departed. In the strict sense of the word the
claim must be conceded but there are other considerations. If we are to
come to a proper conclusion upon the incident, however, we must observe
that while Moses and Elijah talk with our Lord, they do not speak to
Peter, James and John. The great figures of the Old Testament ignored
the great figures of the New! Not a word is recorded as passing between
them. It seems incredible that the golden opportunity of introducing the
exponents of the law and of prophecy to the apostles of the gospel
should have been missed. The silence here and elsewhere in the New
Testament must be regarded as having some weight in coming to a
conclusion on the question. Our Lord and His Apostles have crammed the
New Testament with words of consolation and comfort with promises 3
that have sustained men and women in every generation.

Who ever conceived the life to come in imagery and beauty, as did our
Lord? Whoever chiselled out as on marble the assurances of God for those
entering the gloom and those left behind? “Let not your heart be
troubled, ye believe in God believe also in Me … I go to prepare a place
for you … that where I am there ye may be also.” 4 The final balm
for earth’s sorrows is the other place He is preparing. The answer to
the darkness of the valley of the shadow of death is the unfading glory
that lies beyond, but there is no suggestion that in the meantime the
sorrow may be eased by fellowship between those on either shore. 5

And in such an expressive silence one may hear the pin drop! Mary and
Martha weep over the departed Lazarus and their sorrow touches the heart
of our Lord. In their distress He seeks to comfort them with the
assurance of resurrection and all that that means. Martha understands,
but human-like she asks for some present consolation. Here then is a
woman struggling with a great grief, yet not a word falls from His lips
to encourage her to speak to her departed brother. It is a literal truth
that there is not one word recorded in the gospels which suggests that
our Lord encouraged or permitted communication with the departed. It
will surely not be contested that He of all beings that ever walked this
earth, knew most of the great issues on both sides of the river of death
and He who, without doubt, knew most, said nothing. And I think we may
reverently claim that if He knew of any way by which common men and
women might secure comfort and help through this vale of tears, He owed
it to them to open up the way and to take full advantage of it.

His silence is echoed by His Apostles. Paul comforted the Thessalonians
in their sorrow and bereavement. They were not to sorrow as those
without hope, 6 but what hope did he set before them? The hope in
which he revelled was not that of communication with the dead but the
appearing of the Lord Jesus Christ. 7 To keep the eye upward, looking
for the unveiling of the Son of God was the joyful attitude he enjoined
upon his converts. The dead in Christ were to rise first, and those
alive were to be caught up to be for ever with the Lord. With these
words they were to comfort one another. But as to finding comfort in
speaking with the departed, the Apostle does not utter a syllable. No
reasonable student of Scripture can ignore such testimony negative
though it be. Paul claims to be a man directed by the Holy Spirit,
taught of Him, and there can be no doubt that the claim is right. It
cannot be a mere coincidence that neither the Lord Himself nor Paul His
Apostle gives us any encouragement to seek the departed.

The fourth answer to this question I believe to be right. I do not
believe the dead can speak to us, they do not wish to do so even if they
could. Every attempt to get into touch with them is sin, and every
message from the other side finds its origin not in the departed that we
love but in the demons who impersonate them. The witch in the Old
Testament, is always represented as an abomination to the Lord, a snare
to God’s people. 8 Why should the living seek the dead instead of
seeking God? Inquires Isaiah, and in the question, he presents a
terrible alternative that is most impressive. When men seek the dead,
they must forsake God.

In so far as there is any reality in spiritism it is of the devil.
Modern exponents of the cult cannot ignore the Lord Jesus Christ; they
declare Him to be an exceptionally good Medium. But the New Testament
never gives Him that title; there He is always the One Mediator, 9
redeeming man from his sin by His death on the Cross. The spiritists
have no room for the Cross, albeit that was the one topic of
conversation between Moses and Elijah and the Lord on the mount of
Transfiguration.

They acknowledge Christ as a Medium but not as the One and Only Mediator
for sin. Spiritists despise the cross in which the Christian disciple
finds his joy and peace, they are willing to find a place for Christ in
their system of belief and practice but He must come without His Cross!
That consideration alone should be final and conclusive to every child
of God.

The suggestion may seem to be an anachronism, but in the New Testament
the fellowship of the Table of the Lord which is supremely centred in
His Cross, is placed in contradistinction to the fellowship of
demons. 10 What was real to the early Church ought not to be unreal
to us. In the minds of some, the realm of evil has vanished and the
devil and his angels no longer exist. But we cannot dissolve such
gigantic realities with a thought from a brain however eminent. There
are principalities and powers in the heavenlies with which we have to
contend and they are much more than an imagination. These powers I
believe are easily capable of exercising every possible deception upon
us when once we turn from God. I have no doubt in my own mind,
strengthened as it is by every testimony of Scripture that modern
communications with the departed are in reality commerce with the
satanic realm. True Scripture is often quoted, but that is part of the
deception, as our Lord well knew in the wilderness. Paul writes his
warning in letters of fire, “Now the Spirit speaketh expressly.” This
is a word in emphatic terms, a warning by no means to be ignored. He
speaks “expressly”. What is this urgent, emphatic warning? “In the
latter times some shall depart from the faith, giving heed to seducing
spirits and the teaching of demons.” 11 Whether these be the last
days or no is not here the question, but they are certainly days when
the warning of the Apostle needs to be remembered for these are the days
of seducing spirits and teaching of demons. Let the child of God beware!

God’s methods of comfort indicated in Scripture are at once
strengthening and satisfying. The weary, the heavy-laden are directed to
Jesus the Saviour whose tender words invite them, “Come unto
Me.” 12 Graciously He offers that rest in Himself which none other
can afford, satisfaction of heart and spirit to be derived nowhere else
and from none else. Bruised and broken hearts may find in Him now ample
consolation, increasing joy and peace until the daybreak, the shadows
flee away, and those from whom we are parted shall be with us, by His
grace, where He is. If we have Him, 13 in time or eternity, we have
all.

And should there be one to whom these words come home with conviction,
having trespassed in this field of sin and known its results. Let him or
her know that the call to God for help, the taking hold of the Cross by
faith, with renouncing of the devil, and the full acceptance of the Holy
Spirit in the heart, means deliverance from the bondage that is worse
than death. There will be a breaking in of light upon a darkness, which
indeed can be felt.

“Him that cometh to Me I will in no wise cast out.” 14
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4. Prayers for the Dead

The Lord grant unto him that he may find mercy of the Lord in that
day!

2 Timothy 1 verse 18

In recent years this subject has perplexed not a few. It has loomed
large in the public heart if not the public mind, and it would appear
that Christian leaders have been somewhat inclined to make concessions
to sentiment. Prayers for the dead were included in the Deposited Prayer
Books by the Bishops and in introducing the Prayer Book Measure (1927)
in the House of Lords the Archbishop of Canterbury justified their
decision, declaring- “Certainly it is not false doctrine. If I am asked
why the change has been made, I reply simply ‘the war.’ Nobody who had
anything to do with the war and what it brought, the way in which homes
had been shattered and the craving desire there was everywhere for more
prayers, and for the introduction of Prayers for the Dead in that
specific form, that to my mind, is a sufficient answer.”

There will be many however, who will feel that, in spite of the
authority of the speaker, the reason given for the introduction of
prayers for the dead, is very far from being sufficient. The emotions of
the public, aroused by a Great War, are surely not argument sufficient
for such a practice. Deaths due to disease, maternal fatality and child
deaths in India and China every year would not be much less than the
total losses of the Great War. They do not occur so dramatically. The
circumstances are very different but they are tragedies of great pathos
which leave England largely unconcerned. If passing waves of emotion,
sweeping over the populace are to influence doctrine and practice in the
Christian Church to the extent indicated by such an innovation, then the
Christian faith has ceased to be a revelation, it has degenerated to a
superstition.

Whatever the public may or may not think, unless prayers for the dead
are truly acceptable to God, they are utterly useless. In such a matter
there can be but one vital question besides which all other
considerations are negligible. Does God ask of us that we should pray
for the dead? The answer can be known from Scripture only; beyond the
Word of God there can be nothing.

But having laid down such a principle we must be careful to look at the
Scriptures without casuistry. Unless we are alert to the Holy Spirit,
predilection and prejudice will not be without their influence upon us.
Phillips Brooks urged upon his fellow preachers – “Say nothing, which
you do not believe to be true because you think it may be helpful. Keep
back nothing you know to be true because you think it may be harmful.”
In pursuance of that sound advice I have chosen as my text the only
passage in Scripture which, to my knowledge, gives any credence to the
doctrine and practice of prayers for the dead. It would seem from verse
16 of this chapter and from the greeting to “the house of Onesimus” in
chapter 4, that Onesimus was dead when Paul sent his letter to Timothy.
The evidence is not conclusive, but it is certainly not without weight.
Without being absolutely certain I incline to the view that Onesimus was
dead, in which case there is about Paul’s exclamation a prayer for the
departed. In view, however of the inconclusiveness of this one example
in Scripture, it must be carefully examined in conjunction with other
facts for the purpose of reaching definiteness in practice.

Let it be observed, therefore, that it’s a prayer for a believer.
Onesimus was a loyal disciple of Paul who paid tribute to his devotion
and service. In order that I might be well informed on this subject an
unknown person sent me a Romanist Catechism for my illumination. It is
described as being “chiefly intended for the use of children in Catholic
schools.” The references in it to prayers for the dead are specially
marked, and from them I learn that our attitude to the dead depends upon
their condition. The saints in heaven are to be prayed to and they pray
for us. The souls in purgatory, on the other hand, are to be prayed for.
They need our assistance and we may have communion with them “by helping
them with our prayers and good works.” Our Lord had much to say about
heaven, He was also explicit about hell, but He was silent about
purgatory. That place is a discovery of the Romanist. It is not a
revelation of Scripture. Even the thief on the cross, whom, one would
suppose, would require a period of purification in purgatory if there
was such a place, was assured by our Lord, “Today shalt thou be with
Me in Paradise.” 1 He was to be with the Lord, and that gracious
assurance on the cross gave him deep peace as he miserably died on the
gibbet. But can we in common reason sustain this category of saints in
Paradise and souls in Purgatory? According to the differentiation of the
Romanist, saints do not need our prayers, we need their good offices in
intercession for us. The souls in purgatory, on the other hand, cannot
intercede for us but they do need our intercession for them. Is there
anyone who dare assert what is the condition of any particular
individual on the other side? If he be not a saint, but we think he is,
then the prayers we offer to him are useless, while all the time nobody
is praying for him to lift him out of purgatory. Or if we think he was
hardly of the deep piety sufficient for him to be at once among the
hierarchy of the blessed saints and in reality God has so exalted him,
then all our prayers for him are unnecessary, while all his vast
potentialities of intercession are being wasted because nobody knows he
has them. Immediately you look the matter like this straight in the
face, its ludicrousness is apparent. The believer who dies is “with
Christ which is far better.” 2 In His loving arms we may leave our
beloved believing departed without a fear.

Our good works cannot save another, for “None of us can by any means
redeem his brother or give to God a ransom for him.” 3 As far as
the Scriptures are concerned a man is either in Christ or out of
Christ, 4 and between those two conditions a great gulf is fixed 5
which no human intercession can bridge. Whatever value prayers for the
departed may have, Scripture gives no encouragement to believe that the
issues of eternity can be altered by the prayers of those left behind.
Prayers for their loosing from purgatory are therefore prayers for a
loosing which is impossible from a place that does not exist!

Secondly the ideas and practices which have been the accompaniments of
prayers for the departed are not of the character as would indicate
their Scriptural warrant. If we cannot examine where the roots of the
tree are, we may judge somewhat by the character of the fruit it bears.
With the Romanists prayers for the dead have always been, and still are,
a means of income. Money for masses is often left by people in their
wills, and it is a blasphemy to God and to religion to permit and
encourage the idea that money, the god of this world, can also exert its
influence in the world to come.

Tetzel was touring Europe at the time that Luther was being prepared by
God for the Reformation. He declared that “indulgences not only save the
living, they save the dead also.” He used to declare from the pulpit
that the dead were saying “we are enduring horrible tortures! A small
alms would deliver us. You can give it and you will not.” And he would
add, “The very instant the piece of money chinks at the bottom of the
strong box, the soul is freed from purgatory and flies to heaven.” Quite
recently a member of Rye Lane Chapel was in a Romanist church in Toulon
and observed the verger blowing out the candles. There was no more
money, he explained, to keep them burning. Such a system becomes a
spiritual tyranny. Relatives are kept in spiritual and financial
servitude to an institution, which should be a channel of peace, mercy
and grace. And the very heart of that tyranny is prayers for the
departed. In its results it cultivates a religion which fills men with
dread of the unseen and deprives them of all the joy and hope which are
the undoubted privileges of the believer through the grace that is in
Jesus Christ.

Thirdly, it must be noticed that our Lord gives no command for prayers
for the departed. “After this manner pray ye,” 6 said He, but there
is nothing in the Lord’s Prayer to suggest that we should pray to saints
in heaven or for souls in Purgatory. On such a duty or privilege, He is
silent. Paul has much to say on prayer. In his view, the ambit of
intercession is extensive, but nowhere does he instruct the Christian
fellowships to pray for the departed. There is not, in the New Testament
one word exhorting Christian men and women to pray for the dead. If the
practice were necessary either for our own spiritual edification or for
the blessedness of those who are passed from us, surely the Lord would
not have concealed from His disciples such a golden opportunity. He
uttered deep truth beyond our understanding on other matters, this could
not be so deep and mysterious that He could not reveal it to His own
age, but must leave Protestants to stumble to the truth through the
exciting of the human emotions. Yet this we are asked to believe.
Inasmuch as Onesimus was a believer whose eternal welfare was beyond
doubt, the prayer of the Apostle, if prayer it is, must be regarded as
an indication of the Apostle’s sense of gratitude for all the service
rendered by Onesimus in the days when Paul’s friends were few and when
human help was invaluable.

The difficulty may be viewed from a practical angle. The basic value of
all prayer is not merely intercession but dedication. Having uttered the
petition the believer should solemnly dedicate himself to the
furtherance of the purpose indicated in the prayer. To pray for spread
of the Gospel demands my surrender for service to that end. Intercession
without dedication is unavailing in heaven and it is demoralising on
earth.

Supplication, if we are to grow spiritually thereby, must be harnessed
to service. To plead for the lost demands that we plead with them. To
allow our petitions in prayer to be mere pious exhalations is to prepare
for our speedy spiritual degeneration. When we bow our heads to ask God
for blessing, we should be able to see clearly what is the corresponding
service we must arise to render. When one has prayed for the departed
what should one arise to do? The Romanist replies “Give money to the
Church.” It is naivety but not reality, for who, having passed through
bereavement, has not felt that awful sense of separation, a tragic
regret for opportunities of service missed and the penetrating
realisation that our loved ones are in a sphere beyond our reach and
aid.

Not only should there be a dedication accompanying our intercession but
all true prayer brings with it inspiration and power for the task.
Prayers for the dead heighten emotion and they may encourage morbidity.
They are likely to shut us up to the contemplation of our losses and to
sap initiative and vitality, especially that vitality born of the Spirit
and expressing itself in a mighty passion for the redemption of those
who are still with us on this side of the dark river. If it be true that
we can help the departed by our prayers, to escape from purgatory to
heaven, it is not improbable that our zeal for the lost whilst they are
about us will be quenched. Nobody can escape the note of finality
concerning the world to come that is so emphatic on the lips of our
Lord. He speaks with authority that will not be denied, and He bids us
know that it is perilous in the extreme to trust ourselves or our
friends to spiritual expedients in the world to come, instead of coming
ourselves and urging others to that acceptance of His salvation so
clearly expounded in Scripture and so completely achieved by His Blood
at Calvary. “It is appointed unto men once to die, and after this
judgment.” 7

What intelligible prayers can we offer for the departed it is impossible
to conjecture. They are in a sphere beyond our comprehension and praying
with understanding is beyond our powers. But we can pray for the living
and plead with them. Why should our zeal for the souls of our beloved be
pent up while they live, to be poured out in uninspired intercession
after they are dead? “Now is the accepted time, behold now is the day
of salvation.” 8 Let us make the most of the “now”; “the night
cometh when no man can work.” 9 or pray. Prayers for the dead are
at best, a doubtful doctrine and practice of Scripture, but pleading
with the living is an unquestionable duty. The man who realises that
duty and seizes every available opportunity to win men and women about
him for the Lord Jesus Christ will be able, when they pass over to trust
them completely into the hands of the Loving Saviour. His conscience
will be at peace because of the testimony, his fellowship with the Lord
unbroken because the blood of his brother Abel will not cry out against
him from the ground. Best of all, while prayers for the departed can
never be encouraged by results, since none can tell us of their
effectiveness, pleading with the living will be blessed by God’s Holy
Spirit to many to whom we speak. Life will be replete with that peace
and joy that flow from a hallowed consecration to the supreme task for
which God redeemed us into Himself by His Son.
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5. Shall we Know Each Other in Another World?

For now we see through a glass darkly; but then face to face; now I
know in part; but then shall I know even as also I am known.

1 Corinthians chapter 13 verse 12

The man who gives serious consideration to this question will discover
that he must be sober amidst the contentions of scepticism and
sentimentalism. We are at a point where scepticism can cut and thrust
with painful effect and where sentimentality can make riot of sense.
Scepticism can quickly perceive chinks in the armour of those who answer
the question in the affirmative. Our knowledge of one another in this
present life depends in no small part upon physical considerations. How
can the body placed in the grave to return to dust, be brought together
again so that loved ones will recognise them? That contention may be
met, in some degree, by asking how the body was first produced and
developed. If the mysterious power of Almighty God can give it form and
substance once, who will deny He can do it again if He so wills? Or
suppose, for example, a mother dying when her little girl is three years
old, and that little girl lives to be ninety. How will the mother
recognise in the old lady of ninety the little child of three?

Theosophy, which is nothing more than Hinduism, refined and coated with
a veneer of Christian teaching, sees the resolution of the individual
back into the eternal. We came out from; who knows? Shall we not return
to the oblivion whence we came? All the problems, anxieties and despairs
of this present life were unknown to us a hundred years ago. Shall we
not be resolved into the same oblivion and ignorance one hundred years
hence? Just as the moisture is taken up from the sea, descends as rain
upon the land, percolates through the earth, runs into the river and so
out to sea again, so is the circle of our conscious existence. The
individual drop of water loses its identity as it falls into the sea, so
the great Mother Eternity will absorb our little personal identities
into herself and we shall be content to be lost in the greater entity.

To that, sentiment reacts very strongly. It is incredible that we should
be lost to our loved ones, or they to us! We rebel against the
suggestion with intense feeling. Not to place too great a meaning upon
these wistful intuitions of which we are conscious, we may, at least,
aver that this sense within is not without significance. Probably, the
sceptic would declare that the wish is father to the thought. For this
reason, therefore, strong as is the interest of the heart in the
question we shall be wise assiduously to exclude feeling and emotion in
order that we may reach conviction. Truth to be vital, must always be
lodged in the heart, but no less, it must be grasped in the mind. Where
sentiment is not buttressed by intelligent understanding the peril of
lost faith and hope is ever imminent. I believe we shall know each other
in another world, and that is solid ground for the assurance, but it is
recognition of its own particular kind. We must therefore move towards
the conclusion cautiously in order that we may move surely.

It will be conceded that the integral factors of mutual recognition are
three, Identity, Memory, and Affection. There must be some nexus of
identity between this life and the next, otherwise there can be no
recognition. There must be something common to the ego here and the ego
there, else persistence of individuality is impossible and in
consequence, recognition. So too, memory must be active; otherwise,
although identity may be established, we shall look upon each other as
strangers. These two conditions are essential, but they are not the most
important. We must remember that although we shall recognise there those
we have known here, yet the vast myriad of the heavenly realm are bound
to be strangers, certainly at first. In my view, the most important
consideration is affection. By affection I mean intimacy of fellowship,
intercourse of heart and correspondence of idea. Let us remember present
experience.

When we were at school the boys or girls with whom we were associated
were our world of heroes and contemptibles. When we left them, the world
seemed cold and cheerless but we began to form new connections, to move
in new circles, and now we would renew very few of our school-day
connections, even if we could. Even family connections do not escape
this influence. We were brought up under a roof, which impressed upon us
the importance of brother and sister. The tie was strong and intimate,
but in later life, unless that human tie is buttressed by some kind of
affinity, some correspondence of idea, the relationship dwarfs and
indeed may perish altogether. The exodus from the home roof altered the
relationship permanently. Will our exodus from this present sphere
change us and our loved ones in the same way?

But just here, where the sentimental possibilities we are trying to
build up, seem most assuredly to collapse, one can, I think, reach the
most certain conviction. Clearly, sentimentality about the family can
become excessive. If we are thinking of mother, father and family in one
corner of heaven all to themselves, the dream will be rudely broken.
Scripture holds out no suggestion of such a monotonous and restricted
existence. Heaven will not be a world of uninteresting family cliques;
we shall all belong, by the grace of God, to the one great family of the
Father in Jesus Christ. 1 Our Lord distinctly asserted that His
mother and brethren were those who did the will of God, 2 and we may
legitimately deduce from His words that those who did the will of God
will be our brethren and sisters if we are sharing with them in that
obedience.

The Scriptures offer us invaluable guidance concerning recognition in
the next world. In the first epistle of John we are assured “Beloved,
now are we the sons of God, and it doth not yet appear what we shall be;
but we know that when He shall appear we shall be like Him, for we shall
see Him as He is.” 3 Quite clearly every child of God will know
the Lord Jesus Christ in the world to come. He has not floated back into
the invisible ether; He is a living radiant being, one day to be the
object of the gaze of those that love Him. Whatever doubts we may
entertain as to the mutual recognition of the saints, that they will
recognise the Lord is beyond dispute.

Here is a truth to meditate upon with joy. Life here may be dreary and
sad but every humble believer has this certain joy and privilege
flooding the future. The Lord Jesus, in Whom all creation and all
redemption are gathered up is to be the unveiled beauty before our eye,
and by His grace, we shall stand in His presence to behold Him face to
face. How we shall know Him is a question wrapped still in mystery.
Thomas new Him by the wounds in His hands and feet, 4 and at Emmaus
He was known in the breaking of bread. 5 But the means of
identification suggested by John in the verse just quoted are of a
different kind.

“We know that when He shall appear we shall be like Him for we shall
see Him as He is.” 6 The important note is stressed of likeness
and not sight. Recognition follows resemblance. Sight is granted to the
believer by reason of some deep correspondence existing between the Lord
and himself. As far as we know, none but the disciples saw the Lord
after His resurrection. The resurrection is not evidence to the world,
it is the testimony of the true Church. It is not a proved fact
demonstrable to the earthly mind but a revelation to those taught of the
Spirit. The basis of recognition, therefore, is evidently not memory or
physical likeness only, but sympathy, correspondence, affinity, and
affection. We have never seen our Lord yet, but we shall see Him and
know Him because, by His mercy, we shall be like Him. Peter, James and
John had never seen Moses and Elijah, but it would appear they
recognised them on the Mount of Transfiguration. 7 There was a
perfect sympathy between the prophets of the Old Covenant and the
Apostles of the New, a perfect sympathy in their mutual love for the
Lord Jesus Christ.

It is quite clear that in the days of His flesh our Lord did not enjoy
the unabated confidence and support of His own family. Once they thought
Him mad, and when He came to His own native town, were His relatives
were, and could do no mighty works they were disappointed in Him. 8
Their physical presence could not repair the breach of the spiritual
alienation. Deep in our hearts this yearning to recognise our friends on
the other side and to be recognised by them, springs from our passion to
perpetuate the strong affinities between kindred minds. We cannot endure
the thought that we shall be forever unknown to those whose gracious
concentrated spirits have been such a spiritual enrichment to us. With
them we have shared a peculiar outlook on life, with them shared the joy
of salvation, the power of His resurrection, the Hope of His Coming, and
it would be pitiless indeed were death to divide us for ever. These are
they who are most like us, those who knew us best, those we may be sure,
whom we shall see again, know them and rejoice.

But there are some, even of the saints of God, whom in our perversity,
we are not really anxious to greet on the other side, and it is humbling
to reflect that some Christians might be quite relieved to find us, with
our angularities, absent from their near presence. Even in the happiest
fellowship there is usually some minor limitation. The most devoted man
and wife cannot obliterate the obvious defects in each other; they
lovingly overlook them. But when, by God’s infinite mercy I meet my
fellow believer on the other side I shall be perfected in Christ and he
will be perfected in Christ, and there will be a fellowship between us
such as on this earth we never knew. The happiest moment ever permitted
me in this world in fellowship with another will not remotely compare
with the dullest moment of that exalted fellowship over there. Now we
are looking through a glass in an enigma, but then we shall look at each
other in the radiance of the presence of the Son of God. Heaven is not a
place where recognition is uncertain but where we shall at last really
come to know each other. At present each of us is partly mystery but
then, fully known in Christ, our hearts shall be unveiled to one
another. Then we shall realise that the envyings and bitterness,
misunderstandings and criticisms existing even between believers here
were all due to the fact that we never saw each other in the presence of
our Common Lord.

The presence of the Lord is the congenial surrounding and circumstance
for growth in spiritual experience. There is probably no bitterer cup
for human lips to drink than the loss of a dear child. It is a sorrow
which does not lessen with time. The happiness of other children becomes
a mockery and all through the years one sees in others what one’s own
child might have been had he or she lived. But even this cup of
unspeakable sorrow need not be entirely bitter. That dear child is with
the Lord and is growing up in His near presence in spiritual beauty as
would never have been possible in this world with its sordid and subtle
temptations. He or she is learning of Jesus, close to His feet, like
Him, perchance already seeing Him. If recognition is to be through
correspondence then the hope of seeing the child again should quicken
our feet in the heavenly way and constrain us to the holy separated walk
as nothing else could. That may have been the object of God’s peculiar
dealings, the explanation of the inexplicable stroke. So the little
child may lead to dedication in preparation for recognition.

Of this we may be reasonably sure: God has not created in us the social
instinct, set us together in communities and associations to consign us
to everlasting loneliness. 9 We are made for God and for each other,
and the deep strong hopes that persist within our hearts are quickened
by the added testimony of the Word of God. We were made not for
separation but for congregation, not to live apart but to live with each
other. There is enough in the Scriptures to justify the belief that
those who are part of the new creation, redeemed unto God in Jesus
Christ, will be a company sharing the joy of recognition of the Lord
Himself and of each other in Him. This blessed hope cheers the heavy
hearts of the bereaved who, as the years go by, bid farewell to this
loved one and that. Life as we know it here, is a pilgrimage towards a
solitude from which death is a welcome deliverance. But death, to the
believer, is an entrance into a fellowship from which there shall never
be separation. The lacerations of bereavement, the intensifying of
solitariness, which is the destiny of life here, are not God’s final
verdict for His people. Lonely though some may be here, there is a great
fellowship of the saints waiting to welcome us there. By faith we may
see even now in the glorified presence of the Lord those we have loved
long since, and who, by the grace of God, we shall meet again to be
forever with the Lord.
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6. Heaven

In my Father’s house are many mansions: if it were not so, I would have
told you. I go to prepare a place for you.

John chapter 14 verse 2

The quest of heaven has been largely repressed in people’s minds today.
Most of us would like to know something about it, but it is a subject
reserved for invalids and the aged. What can strong young men and women
want to know about heaven? In this age which has neglected its
Scriptures, the attitude is intelligible. Hymn writers have indulged in
a certain amount of mawkish sentiment, which has undoubtedly contributed
to the feeble conceptions of heaven entertained by many people. Most of
us too, heard descriptions of heaven in our childhood, which we have
never been able to forget. Those ideas have not been subjected to the
rigorous review of later maturity.

We have not read the teaching of the Scriptures for ourselves, with the
result that we still think the childish conceptions which have persisted
all through the years are the latest and most authentic teaching of
Scripture on heaven. In consequence of these influences most people
think of heaven as a place utterly different from our present
conditions. There will be differences, of course, great differences, and
most desirable ones, but there will be many points of similarity. No one
will regret that heaven is a place without sorrow, tears, pain or
distress; it has no fears or anxieties. The significance of such
differences we cannot comprehend; because it is beyond our powers to
conceive of life without these terrible burdens. At the same time heaven
is something more than music. Constant singing and playing even for the
most musical would be rather monotonous. Such a life would be feeble and
futile after the strenuous and energetic demands of this present
existence. The life that is to come must be congruous with the life that
now is otherwise this life ceases to be a preparation for it.

So, when I think of heaven for a child of God, I think of heaven purged
of every evil and desolating element and provided with every uplifting
and ennobling circumstance. This life is essentially an apprenticeship,
and as such, is in fundamental unity with the life for which we are
being prepared.

Some people look at heaven as they look at prospective retirement from
business. They hesitate to retire because they do not know how they will
spend their time. Such a condition arises in normal life from the
neglect to cultivate properly the leisure hours. People want to be
entertained; they do not cultivate the art of entertaining themselves.
Character is largely determined by the use we make of leisure, and if
leisure be wisely used, we shall find our activities naturally expand
when the time for retirement arrives. And the more the thought and
spirit of heaven enter our hearts here, the more shall we be fitted to
embrace its enjoyments there. The child of God humbly walking with God
here may be quite sure there will be no dullness there. If fellowship
with God is a present enrichment and peace, of its effects in the world
to come we need entertain no doubt.

It will be assumed from the previous chapter that heaven is not
unconnected with our spiritual condition, but I have no doubt in my own
mind that it is no less a place. Space is a relationship of which we are
conscious now, and I see no need to hesitate about heaven as a locality.
There is no reason to suppose that this earth will not have a part in
the future glory. 1 Freed from sin and suffering, it would be a place
with which few of us would be disposed to find fault. 2

What shall we do in heaven? Let us be quite sure that heaven will be
adequate to our redeemed natures. Present conditions are very
inadequate, but even so, life is very sweet. One person is crippled,
another diseased, another is held back by obligations to dependents,
many are conscious of great and laudable ambitions surging within them
that they must for ever quench. Yet in spite of the disappointment and
the burden, we hold on to life as something greatly to be desired. What
will life be with these surging longings unfettered in their expression?
Life, too, we know to be bigger than any one of us. Such is the broad
expanse of intellectual activity that no one individual can explore it
all. The man who studies the heavens will know little of the painting of
pictures. When one thinks of the vast realms of knowledge in art,
literature and science, history and philosophy one realises how
infinitesimal is the intellectual treasure of the greatest minds among
us. If this little earth on which we live can provide such fields of
enterprise that were we to possess a hundred lives time would be
insufficient to grasp its treasures of knowledge, need we be troubled as
to what we shall do in heaven? Will heaven provide less than this earth?

Even in the individual life one realises how boundless is the horizon.
The boy at school sees the goal of life in getting into business. The
courting couple imagines it will be heaven when they are married. The
goal captures their imagination. But marriage brings new horizons in the
care and education of children. And even the young married couple who
think their troubles will be over when they get the baby off their hands
discover that big babies of 16 and 20 can cause a lot of anxiety. After
middle age men begin to weave the vision of a glorious retirement. The
emphasis today is on making money quickly and retiring early, but
retirement does not bring the promised boon. Ultimately death opens her
arms to offer the rest and contentment we have sought so long and we
hide ourselves in its bosom.

Heaven I believe, will provide an analogous experience, with one
important difference. Every goal we reach in life, in the midst of its
fruit, conceals a disappointment. There is always some defect, some
unexpected fly in the ointment, the realisation is not quite so
brilliant as the picture we painted in anticipation. Heaven will be an
experience of horizons reached, as we know them here, but they will
conceal no disappointment, rather shall we say with the Queen of Sheba,
“The half was not told me.” 3 “Eye hath not seen nor ear heard
the things that God hath prepared for them that love Him.” 4 Every
attainment will have not its secret disappointment but unexpected
delight. Destiny will expand into horizons even more glorious. Every new
possession will introduce us to realms yet to be possessed. Heaven will
be a place of attainment and anticipation such as we cannot conceive. In
this world we frequently meet those who are settled on their horizon.
They know everything; they can be told nothing. They sun themselves in
their own esteem while all around them rightly judge them in their
folly. But the man who has given himself to master a subject lives in
the consciousness, not of what he has mastered, but what there is to be
known. He never reaches the end of his study. So will be the research
and realisation of heaven.

Heaven, we may be sure, will be adequate for us, full of life and
interest, but it will be activity without anxiety, labour without dread
and fear. For the vast majority of men work is the pressing necessity
without which they must starve. To hurry over a present task may mean
the acceleration of their unemployment. They work with the suspicion
that others are making more than their due out of their toil. Anxiety,
fear and suspicion ruin the joy of labour in our modern world. But with
these great ogres banished from the mind and heart, labour will
assuredly be rest and activity, the synonym of peace. Life will not be a
speculation and a dread, it will be enterprise without fear of failure
and loss.

What will be the joy of heaven? The Scriptures present heaven as the
harvest of redemption. None but the redeemed will be there, and their
redemption will not be in themselves but in the Lord, who has purchased
them with His own blood. 5 A nation is always eager to praise its
admirals and generals who are victorious in battle. Panegyrics are
delivered to extol the virtues of those who have guarded the nation from
the enemy and saved it from the hand of the spoiler. There will be
nothing incongruous, therefore, in the thought of heaven with its joy
centred in Jesus Christ. Everyone in His presence will be there by
virtue of His Sacrifice on Calvary. “Unto Him that loved us and washed
us in His blood” 6 will be the theme of every lip and heart as He
will be the cynosure of every eye. What the redeemed owe to Him will
only be manifested in all its extent in the greater light of heaven
itself and marvel as we may here at His grace, we shall be staggered
there as light is thrown upon the titanic conquest of the Evil One at
Calvary. Fellowship with Him will be the source of all our joy, there we
shall see His face, 7 and there we shall drink the new wine with Him
in the Father’s Kingdom. 8 There we shall praise the Lamb upon His
Throne, there we shall find fulness of joy for evermore in Him Whose
Blood has become our salvation.

Some questions of course are naturally provoked in our hearts. Shall we
be happy even with Christ if some of our loved ones are not there? The
Rev. H.R.L. Sheppard, in his book “The Impatience of a Parson,” says,
“How is it conceivable that any man should covet heaven for himself if
it is likely that those he loves may be eternally refused admission? Am
I singular in admitting that heaven would be hell for me unless they
were with me? I would rather descend into the abyss to be by their side
than enjoy the reward of a heaven offered to me by someone who was
purposing to exclude my fellows from all possibility of ultimate
happiness.” The title of the book is well illustrated in the wild choice
of words in this passage. Hell is to be considered later, but let me
here express my surprise that a Christian man should solemnly affirm
that he would rather be in hell with those who have rejected Christ than
be in heaven with the Christ who has redeemed him. It is surely
questionable what friends a Christian man can have amongst those who
will not acknowledge his Lord and Saviour as theirs too. And heaven is
not a reward of our good works, it is the infinite mercy of God granted
to those who have accepted the salvation offered to man in Jesus Christ
at Calvary. These things, one would suppose, were common convictions in
the pulpit. 9

But in what sense will Christ be the centre of our joy? The idea seems
to be prevalent that God and Christ will find the fullness of joy in
being lauded by the redeemed while the latter will be satisfied to spend
their time offering their praise. Such a conception reveals a defective
understanding of the nature and quality of the present exaltation of the
Lord Jesus Christ. His sceptre is not of tyranny but of service; He is
exalted not in pride but in humility. If He is on the throne it is
because He is the humblest of Beings, if He reigns He reigns in
obedience and service. Our feeble minds cannot conceive of precedence
except in pride, or of sovereignty except in dominion. But He reigns
because He is eternally the King-Servant of all; He is first because He
is also the last. Let us dismiss from our minds the crudity of
sovereignty as we see it on the earth, let us think of it as we see it
in the noble humility with which our Lord was sustained at the Cross and
in His Resurrection.

Yet when I try to envisage the Lord as the centre of heaven I find that
thrones and crowns are utterly inadequate to satisfy my soul. I think He
will be the centre of heaven as mother is the centre of the home. The
child home from school has first thought for the mother. When greetings
are over there is the simple enjoyment of the tea table, and subsequent
games and happy laughter in the family circle. The child does not sit
gazing in its mother’s face or holding her hand, but she pursues her
delights with a simple heart. But were the mother not there the toys
would cease to please, the little heart would be heavy. Somehow mother
gives the zest to the home, she is the centre of its joy. And the
mother? While the child revels in the delights that grip its imagination
and seems to have no care for the one who has suffered for it and still
serves it, her heart is full of joy as she presses on with the tasks of
the home. All the mending, the cleaning and all those simple hidden
ministries that are the source of so much joy and comfort for the
family. So, I think, we shall revel in heaven, happy with each other,
eager in all the pursuits that are opened up to us but all the while
finding in Him, our Lord, the source of all our joy. Were He not there,
heaven could not be. And all the while that you and I, by His grace,
enjoy the privilege of the eternal home, His thought for us will be
fused in service, eternal ministries conveying to us the endless
blessings of Redemption.

And when this idea grips my soul I long to be there.

I trust that, of His mercy, I shall be. Will you?
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7. The Destiny of the Wicked

Enter ye in at the narrow gate: for wide is the gate, and broad is the
way, that leadeth to destruction, and many there be that go in thereat.

Matthew chapter 7 verse 13

The problem of hell is possibly the most challenging arising from the
testimony of Scripture. The Bible, the best of books, contains fearful
pictures of the destiny of the wicked. In the Gospels those pictures are
most frequently found, and our Lord Himself gives them. Were these
pictures in the epistles it might be easy to suggest that they were the
result of Pauline hallucinations quite obviously out of harmony with the
spirit of the Lord. However, the solemn fact confronts us that the Lord
Himself, the embodiment of mercy and of love, has most to say upon the
terrible end of the wicked. In these days when intellectual speculation
is the modern god we are easily snared and deluded by the idea that what
man thinks determines facts. Forthwith the modern mind wholly
discrediting the idea of hell, hell does, ipso facto, cease to exist!

It is a comparatively easy task to piece together theories concerning
interpolations in the Gospels, the acceptance by our Lord of the ideas
current in His times and other considerations which minimise, if they do
not entirely remove, the discredited elements in the Gospels, but if in
spite of all our theories hell does exist, what then? Facts are not
moulded by fancies, and our task is not to weave a philosophy which
satisfies us, but to grasp the facts which correspond to reality. We may
not like the idea of hell, it may be reprehensible to us. But it were
surely a calamity to assure our fellow men that hell does not exist; if
all the time it is a destiny to which they may be hurrying with an
unconcern encouraged by the easy assertions of the pulpit.

For my part, I cannot accept the awful responsibility of telling men
that our Lord never uttered the words with which He is credited in the
Gospels, or uttering them, expressed not eternal truth, but the current
legends of His time. If I am to err, I would rather err in preaching
hell and find later that it had no existence than assure men it did not
exist, only to find that later my unfounded assurance had blinded their
minds to the awful destiny of the lost. If for no other reason
therefore, I cannot lightly regard the warnings of Scripture concerning
the destiny of the wicked.

Who are the wicked? A wicked man is one in opposition to the will of
God. The final will of God for men is repentance. He has overlooked the
times of man’s ignorance but ignorance, in the light of the Lord Jesus
is now impossible, and God now commands all men to repent. 1 The fact
that God does overlook times of ignorance suggests that ignorance before
a man has heard of Christ is different from ignorance after the good
news in Jesus is made plain. If that be so the heathen unevangelised are
in a position different from our own, but it is not the poor heathen who
is in the greater condemnation; for the peril is for the man who has
seen the light and refused it!

How God will deal with the heathen we cannot say. Why the Gospel light
has been so long in reaching them is a mystery not to be fathomed this
side of eternity. But for those who have heard the Gospel the wicked are
clearly defined. The New Testament makes it quite clear that the supreme
condemnation of a man is in his rejection of the Lord Jesus as Saviour.
The wicked, with whose destiny we are now concerned, are they who have
heard the message of the Gospel of salvation, have known that Christ
died to redeem them from their sin, but knowing it, prefer their
sin. 2 What awaits the man who persistently rejects Christ when he
passes from this world?

The sorrows of such an one, as depicted by the Lord, are such as should
excite in every believer the deepest concern. It is perfectly clear that
to rescue men from such a doom is the supreme task of life and that no
effort should be spared to persuade men to flee from the wrath to come.
These terrible pictures are everywhere in the Gospels, so woven into the
very warp and woof that, if they be removed, the records are left in
tatters. Let me invite you prayerfully to read the Gospels with the
special object of studying those passages that refer to the destiny of
the wicked, and I think you will be unable to escape the conclusion that
in our Lord’s view, their end is terrible.

There is a danger of confused thought when we speak of the destiny of
the wicked as being “eternal punishment.” The Rev. H.R.L. Sheppard, in
his book, “The Impatience of a Parson,” says “No father ever won the
love of his children by threatening them with punishments that were
cruelly in excess of their deserts.”

But is such a contention a proper presentation of New testament
teaching? To propound such an analogy as a parallel of God’s dealings
with men is a complete travesty of the facts. There is a punishment
meted out by a judge and, in some cases, the penalties are unduly
severe. That disproportion arises because there is no relation between
the crime and the punishment. Our judiciary system fines or imprisons an
individual, but there is no correspondence between the crime and its
punishment, between the evil deed and its inevitable result. God does
not deal with men like that. “Whatsoever a man soweth that shall
he also reap.” 3 The reaping is always in relation to the sowing.

Hell for any man is the consummation of the things he has definitely
willed and originated. If a man deliberately leaves a piece of land
uncultivated should we declare it to be intolerable that God allowed
weeds to grow there in profusion? Whatever men suffer in the world to
come will be the fruit of their own sowing, just so much, and no more or
less. It will not be an arbitrary sentence inflicted upon them by a
whimsical omnipotence “in excess of their deserts.” Impatient parsons
there may be but not an impatient Providence. The rich man in Hades made
no complaint against the justice of his lot; he saw its inevitability
proceeding from the quality of his life: he not only suffered but he
knew he deserved to suffer. Hell was the unveiling of the moral
consequences of life to which he had been deliberately blind. 4

The fact that hell is a moral consequence and not the vindictive
vengeance of the Almighty will help us to see other difficulties in the
right light. There are many who are convinced that some form of
retribution is necessary in the world to come, but they cannot think
that it will be everlasting. Some find refuge in the idea that
annihilation awaits the evil doer. “The second death” 5 consequent
upon the judgment of the Great White Throne is suggestive in this
connection, but nowhere in Scripture is death equivalent to extinction
of being. When our beloved die they do not cease to exist. Death is
separation but not extinction. At death the body and spirit are
separated. The believer is at once “clothed upon” 6 but not so the
unbeliever, and the second death is indicative of a further separation
to be endured by the spirit of a man. An experience which we cannot
contemplate because it is beyond our understanding. If death meant
extinction then the second death means a second extinction!

But it is strongly felt that it is impossible to think that a God of
love should permit everlasting punishment. It seems a strong argument
because if everlasting misery is an idea intolerable to us, how much
more to God? If our love would save our fellows from such a dire
eternity how much more potent is the love of God! But the destiny of the
wicked is not determined by love but by sin. The salvation of the
believer is determined by love, and how great that love is we shall not
know until our redemption is complete but sin, and not love, determine
hell. Let us not underestimate the terrible nature and consequence of
sin.

Some incline to this belief in annihilation because they hold that if
one soul is left in hell, God’s purpose in redemption is unfulfilled.
But the purpose is just as much unfulfilled by annihilation. The idea
proceeds from a false view of God’s purpose.

When we sin against the light we “crucify the Son of God
afresh.” 7 Only there on the Cross can we really appreciate what
sin is, “He became sin for us.” 8 We may talk easily of sin but
it is an agonising reality to God. If we saw sin as God sees it, if the
world’s sin needed the sacrifice of the Son of God on Calvary, if that
awful price was paid, as it has been paid, then we should have no doubts
as to the terrible curse sin has brought upon the human race. But we see
sin from our point of view and its complexion is very different. Without
expressing any opinion upon the rightness of the death penalty for
murder, I am impressed by the ease with which the emotions of people can
be aroused to sign petitions for the reprieve of murderers. If the
criminal have a wife and family the public is constrained to mercy. But
in judging the rightness and justice of a reprieve one must remember not
only the sufferings of those who are related to the criminal but the
sufferings of the man who was so cruelly murdered. And in judging sin we
must remember God’s point of view, because we must remember He has
suffered in His Son at Calvary.

A familiar refuge for those who recognise the serious nature of sin is
the confidence that in the world to come men will, all at once or
ultimately, see their folly and humbly repent. This is certainly a point
of view which recognises the due importance of the moral issues
involved, and which nobody would desire to confute if its truth could be
established. It is, however, of the utmost importance that we should
weigh well the testimony of Scripture in this matter, for to tell men
there is a second chance when there is not, is perilous in the extreme.
When one considers the parable of Dives and Lazarus some confidence in
this belief is established. The rich man has five brothers and in Hades
he pleads on their behalf. He was deeply concerned that they should not
share the horrors of his lot. That thought of others is
commendable. 9

Here is a man who has enjoyed life by making everybody the servants of
his will and wealth. Nothing that would add to his selfish contentment
has he denied himself, yet in Hades he thinks of his brethren! That does
appear to be noble and generous, and it is some indication that hell
makes men think, if nothing more. But giving full weight to this factor
in the parable, we must also observe what is equally clear that there is
no alleviation of Dive’s distress; that is impossible. And while Dives
pleads that his brethren may be spared the agony of his lot, he does not
pray that his sins may be forgiven.

I have no doubt whatsoever that both in time and eternity God is always
willing to pardon and forgive those who humbly repent of their sins. I
do not believe that there will ever be a time when God will shut up His
compassion against the penitent sinner. If a man truly repents of his
sin, as distinct from being sorry for the results of his sin, I believe
God will ever be merciful. But the question is not one for God, it is
one for men. It is not whether God will forgive in the world to come,
but whether a man will ever repent. 10 Hell is the destiny of the man
who will not repent and accept the salvation which God offers in Jesus
Christ.

There will be no repentant soul in hell. As to whether men will repent
in the world to come is a question the answer to which we must depend,
in some degree, on present experience. Today the whole emphasis is upon
childhood and adolescence. It is a commonplace that if England is to be
held for Christ it must be held through the child and the youth. That
sound contention rests upon the undoubted fact that as one gets older
repentance gets harder. The longer the habit persists the greater its
hold and the more titanic the struggle to escape. There may be such a
thing as a death-bed repentance but any Christian who has sought to help
the dying to turn to the Lord for salvation will know that the presence
of death does not help a man to God; it not infrequently paralyses his
powers of faith.

If life here is our preparation for the world to come, is there any
reason to believe that the habits of sin so sedulously cultivated and
enjoyed will be repentance? The longer delayed, the harder it becomes. I
cannot help thinking too, that redemption was accomplished at Calvary in
time, because salvation was possible in time only. God has made the
issues of eternity vivid in the light of Calvary. If there should be no
second chance, none will be able justly to say the issue was not clear.

How shall we describe the sufferings of eternity? What is literal fire?
What does the psalmist mean when he speaks of fire in his bones? The
condition of the wicked is “unclothed” 11 in distinction from the
righteous who are “clothed upon.” 12 It may be that the habits
developed and cultivated in the body of flesh will persist while the
power to give them satisfaction will be no more. Drugs have a way of
increasing their power over an individual, exciting passion for them
while decreasing their power to satisfy. 13 Any passion unbridled
masters a man until the satisfaction derived is infinitesimal while the
passion for indulgence rages as a fire. The increasing investment of the
character in sin may perhaps imply that there comes a time when a man is
forced to an indulgence from which all pleasure has long departed, which
now indeed, gives nothing but pain, yet the power of it cannot be
broken. Such a condition is intelligible but its meaning in suffering we
cannot fathom. Of one thing we may be sure; the terrible price of
Calvary is some evidence of the peril from which God would rescue men.
It is far better to think of hell as a place worse than it is (if that
were possible) than to minimise its agonies and tempt sinners to drift.

Yet we may legitimately feel that while grievous sinners may conceivably
be destined to everlasting sorrow there are thousands who are not
Christians but are estimable people in their lives. What is to become of
them? My answer is twofold. Jesus Christ is the acid test of integrity.
A man’s attitude to Jesus Christ is the final verdict upon his
character. If he does not love the Man of Calvary dying there for sin
then it is the final and unmistakable evidence that he does not love
goodness for there is no goodness outside of Christ, as there is nothing
but goodness in Him. A man’s attitude cannot be judged by external marks
such as church membership, the Sacraments, or even the Scriptures.

The conclusive test is his deep heart attitude to the love of God
revealed in Jesus Christ as Saviour. If a man contemplates that love and
rejects it then however he may appear to his friends, the quality of his
character is beyond a doubt. At the same time, before a man can reject
Christ, he must have heard the Gospel. It must have been made plain to
him and he must have wilfully rejected the Lord as Saviour. The accent
of condemnation is upon the stubborn unyielding will. How God will deal
with those to whom the Gospel has not been preached I do not know. Such
people ought never to be in touch with a true disciple because it is the
duty of the disciple to preach the word “instantly,” 14 and so
continually to communicate the word of truth that the obligation and
responsibility is upon the hearer to decide his attitude to the claims
of the love of God in Jesus Christ.

Dives could see Lazarus. We are not told that Lazarus could see or speak
to Dives. Dives does not wish his brethren to share his lot; perhaps
that was no virtue because hell is not a place of fellowship but of
loneliness and solitude. The true fellowship of men, “the tie that
binds,” is in Jesus Christ, and when men are not bound together in Him,
they are alone in a desolate experience. For them fellowship is not
possible and perhaps, if it were, it might but add to their sorrow.

Will those in heaven be happy if loved ones are not there? What real
abiding fellowship and love can persist between a man whose joy is in
the Lord and a man whose pleasure is in sin? Beyond that we cannot go in
safety, but as a mere speculation one may hazard the suggestion that
heaven and hell may be the same place, that loved ones who have rejected
Christ may be with those who have accepted Him. The presence of the
Living Christ in all His holiness, tenderness and sacrificial love, the
supreme joy of the believer may be at once the supreme agony of the
unbeliever. Did not they cry to the mountains and the rocks “Fall on us
and hide us from the face of Him that sitteth on the throne, and from
the wrath of the Lamb?” 15 His presence, the presence of Jesus the
Christ of Calvary, that presence an agony!

One’s heart is deeply solemnised by these reflections. My conclusions
may appear to some to be harsh and merciless. They are not intended so
to be. I do not wish to urge men to accept Christ to escape the
consequences of their sin although it were better to save them by fear,
even terror, than they should be lost for ever. I do not wish to be
preaching hell fire to the unbeliever continually; I prefer to plead
with men by all the love of God revealed at Calvary. But I do pray God
that He may ever keep me conscious of this awful destiny of the wicked,
that my preaching shall be tempered by it, that I may ever feel the
urgency of the Gospel and the dread responsibility of beseeching men to
accept the Lord as Saviour. With the realisation of the terrible issues
of eternity deeply rooted in his soul the preacher will be content with
nothing less than a ministry which expounds the eternal truths and sets
forth simply the way of salvation. He will have no time for anything but
this, the supreme and urgent need of the individual soul. The solemn
realisation before God of the terrible destiny to which men are so
carelessly hastening will give an edge to our message, an impulse to our
ministry, a passionate love for those outside of Christ.
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8. Eternity in Time

For our light affliction, which is but for a moment, worketh for us a
far more exceeding and weight of glory; while we look not at the things
which are seen but at the things which are not seen: for the things
which are seen are temporal: but the things which are not seen are
eternal.

2 Corinthians chapter 4 verses 17-18

The conclusive test and evidential value of a man’s dominant ideas,
convictions or opinions is the nature of their reaction on the ultimate
things of experience. Do they satisfy the felt needs of the unknown or
are they operative and effective within the circle of time only? Do they
reach out to embrace eternity or are they comprehensive of the few
fleeting years of this swiftly passing life and nothing more? It is the
unhesitating claim of the Gospel that it has a message for time and an
assurance for eternity unique in the experience and knowledge of men.
When the voices of statesmen, politicians, financiers and vendors of
amusements are hushed in silence then the voice of the Gospel preacher
can be heard uttering the note of absolute unwavering confidence. The
programmes of men stop with dramatic suddenness at the mouth of the
grave; there they confess their transient schemes and the end of the
greatest advantages they offer to their fellows. The statesman has no
reform in project, which can be of the slightest use to the one passing
into the valley of the shadow.

The millionaire, who has gathered his wealth together through the years
of time, now flings it into the laps of those who have loved him in life
in the hope of wealth through his death. As for pleasure and the lust of
the flesh and the pride of life these things perish in the imagination
of the soul, upon whose horizon the setting sun is seen. That dying
moment is, after all, the unveiling of the real values of the soul when
men see time and eternity in their right proportion and understand their
relative importance. And it is this consideration that gives the Gospel
its prominence and supremacy; death does not confound, it abundantly
confirms the truth of the Gospel message enshrined in the Scriptures.
Well may the preacher, commissioned with such an evangel, envy none his
task in the world! Who would concern himself with schemes that have no
meaning in the hour of death when God’s Holy Spirit has given him
counsel, wisdom and a message adequate for time, because it is projected
into eternity?

For after all that is the crucial point. Man is destined to spend a vast
eternity in another world compared with which this present existence is
as a second! 1 What we need to understand pre-eminently is the truth
that bridges the gulf, that is solid for time and secure in eternity.
Paul had that truth, indicated so clearly in the verse preceding the
text. 2 The truth of physical deterioration matched by spiritual
approximation, the body decaying but the inward man being renewed in
anticipation of the surpassing glory when he should be transformed into
the very image of the Lord from glory to glory even as by the Lord, the
Spirit.

Some think that the idea of approximating glory an ill-balanced fancy,
but none has any doubt that the decaying body is an inescapable fact.
Every artifice may be adopted to hide or obscure the fact of the
perishing body, but from that operation of nature no individual can
escape. This body has an end sometime and it will not be long delayed. A
very cold icy thought to dwell upon, but concerning it the world is
agreed! Very seldom is society all over the world unanimous, but upon
this fact of a perishing body it is absolutely of one mind. And there is
nothing to equal the pessimism of a man whose body is decaying and whose
spirit is dying with it. Pessimism is the inescapable philosophy of life
if a man reject the Gospel. Fatalism is not a philosophy, it is a
disease of the mind arising out of the hopelessness of the soul.
Pessimism, rampant in the world today, is the obverse testimony of its
own falsity, because we are saved by hope and not by despair.

The secret of hope is the ability to look upon the things that cannot be
seen. Paradoxical but possible when the faculty of spiritual discernment
is awakened within and the new world is opened at the instigation of
faith.

Until the Holy Spirit has opened a man’s eyes, he is blind to the beauty
of the eternal and the surpassing glory does not grip. Spiritual
astigmatism prevents the clear perception of the eternal and what is
seen is nebulous. But Paul is no pessimist, “For God, who commanded the
light to shine out of darkness, hath shined in our hearts to give the
light of the knowledge of the glory of God in the face of Jesus
Christ.” 3 In the text he sums up for himself and all that share
his faith the actual practical values of eternal truth for the life that
now is. Eternity is not merely a mental and emotional satisfaction, it
is the vital asset for present need. It is not a reverie wherein the
facts of life recede to make way for an indulgent imagination but a
realisation applied to the grim experiences of every day, without which,
indeed, his hope would have perished in stygian darkness.

The assurance of the coming glory provided Paul with an adequate
interpretation of life. Life as he knew it was no bed of roses. 4 For
the sake of his testimony to truth, he was compelled to endure the
suspicions of his fellow Christians, the incessant and bitter opposition
of his countrymen, the rigorous punishments of stripes and imprisonments
at the hands of imperial Rome 5 while, if tradition be correct, as it
probably is, he met a martyr’s death. From the world’s point of view
Paul gained absolutely nothing from his ardent labours in the Gospel.
Well might he declare “If in this life only we have hope in Christ we
are of all men most miserable.” 6 Probably Paul wrote this letter
to Corinth just after his experiences in Ephesus related in Acts 19.
There he had preached the Gospel to the utter confusion of those who
were devoted to Artemis. The open hostility of the multitude led by
Demetrius, left the city in an uproar, and justified Paul in describing
himself as “troubled on every side,” “perplexed,” “persecuted,” “cast
down.” At least we must admit that Paul knew the bitterness and agony
of human life.

But contrary to all expectation he does not allow these experiences to
mould his ideas of God and the Gospel, but he interprets his present
distress in the light of the glory of which he is assured. This present
suffering is a “bearing about in the body the dying of Jesus.” 7
He is suffering as His Lord suffered, his human body is being slowly
battered to weakness and death, but the greater his physical humiliation
the more emphatically the life of Jesus is being made manifest in his
mortal flesh. There is surely something to be said for a philosophy that
can derive such inspiration out of such experience! Paul is rooted in
the certainty that the life he has in Christ is not merely physical but
spiritual. That life no present circumstance can touch.

He has received eternal life through the Son, the gift of the indwelling
Spirit has been imparted, and the Living Christ in all the power of His
Exalted Immortality is committed to the supply of his every need.
Already the resources of the glory are his and he who has the faith to
receive them has the eye to see them. Paul cannot help seeing his wounds
and his stripes, but he sees them through the spectacles of the glory
and therefore he sees them truly. 8

But even so, the body of a weather-beaten saint is not without some
reflection of the glory pervading the spirit. The thoughts of men draw
lineaments of the face and the man who is passing through this present
distress in the assurance of the glory will be reflecting it somewhat
even in his features. They who sit in the sun catch its rays, and those
in fellowship with the Lord have no need to proclaim it upon the
housetops; the lustre lightens up the face with the serenity and beauty
which nothing but the reality of fellowship and hope can supply. So Paul
interprets his experience. Through his humiliation Christ is magnified.
He is the earthen vessel and his quality is evident in order that the
surpassing greatness of the power may be of God. Life is difficult,
perplexing, painful, but Paul, seeing it shot through with the glory,
gives it the best interpretation known this side of the grave, and it is
an interpretation, the certainty and power of which increase as time is
enfolded in eternity.

And such an interpretation is no less an adequate inspiration. Life with
a grave at the end is a very dismal meditation. I know not which is the
more depressing to stand beside the grave of a beloved one or to see
one’s own grave at the end of the way. Where is the inspiration to be
found in an existence which is petered out into an unknown oblivion or
may be tragically cut short at a moment’s notice? This uncertain
existence with all its possibilities of pain, agony, suffering and death
is a tremendous challenge to the confidence of mortal man. Most people
meet the difficulty by banishing the subject from their minds, if they
can, but facts persist after we have forgotten them, and if they are not
vivid to the consciousness they lurk with gruesome reality in the
shadows.

What answer has Paul to the last article of death? He knows the outward
man is decaying and he is not much troubled about it. He does not know
whether death would not be welcome, for he is sure that to be with the
Lord is far better. Death is not a cul-de-sac, for he knows that since
Christ has been raised from the dead all those who love His appearing
will be raised with Him. He is not hurrying on to an open gave, he is
hastening towards the eternal glory and he is sure of it.

With this view his inspiration for life is complete. Seeing the things
unseen he perceives the real nature and quality of the things seen by
the world and loved by the world. These things of the world he holds
lightly. He does not base his happiness upon them because he sees
clearly their insubstantiality. Even the almost priceless gift of health
he values with moderation tempered by the assurance of the body that
shall be. The loss of temporal possessions, the denial of present
comforts he knows to be a deprivation which does not affect the abiding
values which will persist when health, wealth, and time’s fleeting joys
are perished. All that is real, Christ has redeemed and that is beyond
the encroachments and erosions of time and circumstance. In the light of
the glory he possesses his possessions and forbids them to possess him.
His wealth is in the indestructible and his light afflictions are but
for a moment. 9

So too he has patience with the purposes of God. He clearly perceives
that God’s purpose is apart from sin and that the consummation of the
Kingdom is correspondent with a redeemed body. Like all good men he
deplores the ravages of sin but he is not impatient of the purpose God
has in view. God’s perfect society cannot be in the present body prone
to sin. That body must be redeemed and the time of its redemption is the
time of His Coming. 10 The present quagmire of corruption in the
world, the hatred and envies of nations and men is therefore evidence of
the supreme need of the redemption of the body. Thus, the very despair
and gloom of the world can be used as an inspiration. If this be true
then the duty of the Christian is clear.

The redemption of the body is contingent upon the redemption of the
spirit and soul and for that redemption Christ died. It is the very
essence of His commission that His children should preach the good news
of redemption through the blood and beseech men everywhere by faith to
repent. 11 He sees that commission in its true light and to plead
with men to accept the salvation, which God offers in Christ, becomes
his passion and satisfying inspiration.

One of the depressing features of experience is that programmes and
purposes that grip at one stage of life cannot hold men through to the
end. If they grip us in life they perish in death. But the man who goes
forth to proclaim the good news of Christ crucified and to plead with
men to be reconciled to God has a task that will abide to the end, the
faithful discharge of which will give him imperishable joy and peace.
Like the Apostle he will be able to say “I have fought the good fight,
I have finished the course, I have kept the faith; henceforth there is
laid up for me the crown of righteousness, which the Lord, the righteous
judge, shall give me at that day; and not for me only, but also unto all
those who have loved His appearing.” 12

With that assurance we press on undismayed. The duty of time is seen
clearly in the light of eternity. There is no greater task than to plead
with men to take Christ as Saviour while the day of opportunity lasts.
This is our work, “the night cometh” 13 when this work will be
superseded with new and wonderful tasks in the glory. But he who
neglects the duty of time will be in that measure handicapped for the
tasks that lie beyond time. Let it be ours, seeing time in the light of
eternity, realising that we by grace are destined to see His face, to
preach the good news with tenderness, humility and love, that through
the Gospel the purpose of God in time may be consummated in the glory
which is to be.
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9. A Question

“Immortality is the state of deathlessness.

The first death in Eden was separation from God, eternal life in the New
Testament is re-union with God in Christ, the overcoming of the
spiritual tragedy of man’s first sin.

Immortality is a negative word, but its results are positive. That which
has been subject to death puts on that which death cannot touch. It is a
putting on and not a putting off, it is addition not subtraction. We
lose nothing worth keeping, we receive the transcendent gift of
immortality. Immortality is superior to mortality; it is the unspeakable
boon for which the heart of the believer yearns.

…when I try to envisage the Lord as the centre of heaven I find that
thrones and crowns are utterly inadequate to satisfy my soul. Our feeble
minds cannot conceive of precedence except in pride, or of sovereignty
except in dominion. But He reigns because He is eternally the
King-Servant of all; He is first because He is also the last. Let us
dismiss from our minds the crudity of sovereignty as we see it on the
earth, let us think of it as we see it in the noble humility with which
our Lord was sustained at the Cross and in His Resurrection. …when I try
to envisage the Lord as the centre of heaven I find that thrones and
crowns are utterly inadequate to satisfy my soul. I think He will be the
centre of heaven as mother is the centre of the home. And when this idea
grips my soul I long to be there.

I trust that, of His mercy, I shall be. Will you?”
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